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Example of ToR for AAP/CE Working Group 

 
This example of ToR for an AAP Working Group is meant to be used as a reference. Its content must be contextualized 
based on needs and realities on the ground, as well as in-country AAP and community engagement structures and 
systems already in place. 

 

 
ACCOUNTABILITY TO AFFECTED PEOPLE (AAP) WORKING GROUP 
TERMS OF REFERENCE 
Afghanistan | July 2020 

BACKGROUND  
The Accountability to Affected People Working Group (AAP WG) replaces the former Community Engagement Working 
Group and reflects the necessity for ensuring accountability throughout the response in Afghanistan. The Working 
Group supports the application of global and national commitments to accountability, including in: The Afghanistan 
Humanitarian Country Team Compact and the Mutual Accountability Framework arising from the Peer 2 Peer Report; 
the Afghanistan Humanitarian Response Plan (HRP) 2018-2021 (June 2020 update); the Core Humanitarian Standard 
on Quality and Accountability; the Grand Bargain commitments on local leadership and action, capacity strengthening, 
and the Participation Revolution; the Afghanistan Government's Citizens’ Charter National Priority Programme; and the 
Inter-Agency Standing Committee Commitments on Inclusion and Accountability and Accountability to Affected People 
and Protection from Sexual Exploitation and Abuse (PSEA).  

ACCOUNTABILITY  
AAP is an active commitment by aid workers and organisations to be ethical and responsible to the communities they 
are meant to assist with recovery during and after crises. It is a recognition of people’s dignity, expertise and abilities. 
Accountability requires that humanitarian agencies agree to taking account of people by listening to their views in all 
humanitarian programming phases and using that feedback to design and adjust programming; to giving account by 
transparently and effectively communicating with people in formats and languages they prefer; and to being held to 
account for aid workers’ conduct (particularly regarding PSEA) and for the quality, effectiveness and fairness of 
resources and programmes.  

OBJECTIVES  
The AAP Working Group will provide technical and coordination support country-wide to promote the integration of 
accountability, community engagement and two-way communication between people and humanitarian agencies into 
the Humanitarian Programme Cycle, as well as in all phases of development programming to promote accountability 
during emergencies and into recovery. The Working Group will support response-wide, accessible and inclusive AAP 
approaches, processes, mechanisms and systems. The Working Group, through a dedicated coordinator, also will 
support AAP skills building and implementation efforts at sub-national level. Funding will be sought for a permanent, 
full-time coordinator when the current standby partner contract ends to ensure sustainability of the Working Group.  

GOVERNANCE AND STRUCTURE  
The national AAP WG is endorsed by the Humanitarian Country Team (HCT), based in Kabul and reports to the Inter-
Cluster Coordination Team (ICCT).  

The AAP Working Group will have one UN co-leadership agency and one co-leadership national or international NGO. 
Terms for co-leadership agencies will be one year to promote continuity. Organisations interested in being co-leaders 
will nominate themselves; the Working Group’s incumbent co-lead agencies and coordinator will select one NGO and 
one UN agency among the nominees as finalists for approval by the full Working Group. This process is meant to 
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ensure that co-leadership organisations are able to fulfil commitments and recommendations that the Humanitarian 
Country Team has endorsed as part of the AAP Working Group’s operations.  

The Working Group will liaise regularly with clusters and the ICCT to promote mainstreaming accountability through all 
clusters; and to the HCT to update it on progress toward objectives under the ‘Mandatory Area of Responsibility’ agenda 
and areas in which enhanced support is required. Presentations will be made on a regular basis to be determined, and 
ad hoc if an emergency arises. 

The Working Group coordinator, currently sponsored by OCHA, will organise support to individual clusters and other 
coordination bodies as required (e.g., the Humanitarian Access Group and ACBAR meetings). This includes support 
to build AAP knowledge and skills in the field through sub-national coordination structures. The coordinator will chair 
regular meetings (a least once a month, but preferably fortnightly) of the national AAP group and, potentially, regional 
groups and be assisted by the co-leadership agencies. The co-leadership organisations will develop agendas, chair 
meetings and lead progress on Working Group objectives and activities, with support from the coordinator if one is in 
place. Agendas and activities will reflect current AAP issues in Afghanistan and provide a space for constructive and 
action-oriented discussion, as well as action itself. Notes of all meeting will be taken and shared. 

Working Group members (agency focal points and alternates) are responsible for taking part in meetings and activities. 
They will contribute information to map their organisation’s accountability policies, activities and mechanisms – as well 
as to assess whether crisis-affected people’s input was used to help shape policies and programming. This information 
will be presented to the ICCT and the HCT at relevant times during the humanitarian programme cycle, to help hold 
them to account and identify gaps in accountability policies and community engagement activities that need to be filled.  

The national Working Group will strive to establish regional accountability groups to help lead the mainstreaming of 
accountability throughout Afghanistan and effective channels of two-way communication between the national and 
regional groups. National meetings will be conducted in English. Though the Working Group will try to accommodate 
other languages to encourage participation, member organisations may be called upon to provide an interpreter for 
those who speak Dari or Pashto. If regional groups are established, those members will decide the working language. 
Cluster coordinators and their regional cluster focal points are encouraged to attend meetings at the Kabul and local 
level.  

As soon as the AAP Working Group is operational, the Risk Communication and Community Engagement Working 
Group will integrate into it as per its ToR and the Humanitarian Response Plan 2018-2021 and become a sub-group. 
Sub-groups beyond RCCE will be chosen by AAP Working Group members and are meant to intensify the focus on a 
key objective or need, and to increase opportunities to participate, lead and learn. They also are meant to be solutions- 
and action-oriented entities that will report back to the full Working Group at least once a month. The Working Group 
coordinator and co-leadership agencies will participate in sub-groups as needed, including in final decisions regarding 
sub-group outputs.  

Organisations and individuals can lead only one sub-group at a time so as to encourage a wide range of perspectives 
and leadership opportunities. Sub-groups will draft their own scope of work with a final review by the Working Group 
coordinator and co-leadership agencies to ensure there are no redundancies and that Working Group obligations, as 
endorsed by the HCT, are followed.  

  

MEMBERSHIP  
As accountability – and meaningful community engagement done in pursuit of it – is a response-wide goal; and as 
different participants bring different viewpoints, strengths and ideas – all humanitarian and development organisations, 
as well as donors are welcome to join the AAP Working Group. Another vital membership constituency is crisis-affected 
communities. The national AAP Working Group and regional groups will vigorously seek to involve community 
members, particularly people with physical and intellectual disabilities, older people, women and girls from all regions, 
and people who are internally displaced or in hard-to-reach areas of the country, in the design, implementation and 
evaluation of projects and activities.  

The group will engage the appropriate government offices as needed. Regional coordination staff may also wish to 
attend to ensure a two-way communication exchange between the field responses and national policies, approaches 
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and agreed-upon messaging. Government representatives and local media outlets will be invited to meetings as 
appropriate to the topics on the agenda.  

Members will be expected to contribute by participating in discussions, activities and sub-groups that align with their 
and their organisation’s expertise. Member organisations will name a primary representative and an alternate focal 
point and provide contact information for both to be shared in the group. The national and regional accountability groups 
will work with communities – particularly marginalised communities including older people, people with disabilities and 
those who cannot read – to best understand how to ensure meaningful engagement. 

 
KEY FUNCTIONS 
Coordination: Map accountability focal points, resources and activities within and across the cluster system to identify 
gaps and promote coordinated, inclusive and collective approaches to accountability, including integrating AAP in 
regions; develop standards and guidelines on good practice; work with the PSEA Task Force to increase awareness 
of reporting and referral channels and support new feedback channels to reach the most marginalised people in 
Afghanistan. The AAP Working Group also will collaborate with the Gender in Humanitarian Action Working Group, the 
Protection Cluster, Awaaz and other relevant entities that are central to being accountable to people.  

Collective Information creation: Support common and coordinated messaging that people say they need in 
languages and formats they prefer and that is accessible to them in a timely manner; help establish and promote 
collective messaging processes, online platforms and guidelines for listening to and utilising community input; support 
closing the feedback loop by answering affected community members’ questions and correcting false rumours, and by 
reporting back to people on the resolution of complaints and how their input impacted polices and programme design. 
The AAP Working Group will support clear and efficient referral pathways, including identifying gaps that need to be 
filled, particularly for PSEA complaints.  

Provision of technical expertise: The working group coordinator, co-leadership agencies and Working Group 
members with AAP and community engagement specialties will provide technical support to inform the HCT and 
support the ICCT. The Working Group will develop and sustain joined-up response efforts on information sharing and 
community feedback that inform the Humanitarian Programme Cycle (HPC), including the Humanitarian Needs 
Overview (HNO), and the HRP and its monitoring framework.  

Capacity-building: Identify gaps that hinder the implementation of accountability good practice; support training, 
mentorship opportunities, peer-to-peer exchanges and other initiatives to address those gaps. A special focus will be 
put on capacity-building in the field to improve Kabul-field accountability efforts as recommended by the 2019 Peer 2 
Peer Support Mission and supported by the Humanitarian Country Team. Work with the PSEA Task Force to strengthen 
policies and practices regarding the handling of sexual sexploitation, abuse and harassment complaints.  

Tools and indicators: Develop cross-sector accountability processes and linkages that promote specific or response-
wide information sharing and inclusive community-based project design and feedback mechanisms. Review cluster 
indicators, outcomes, outputs and activities in the HRP from an AAP perspective and suggest needed improvements. 
Support development of response-wide referral pathways when crisis-affected people ask questions, give feedback 
and file complaints.  

Coordination of community consultations, perception surveys, key informant interviews and other 
assessments in which crisis-affected people are the contributors: Coordinate with the Whole of Afghanistan 
Assessment team and other individual partners conducting participatory research to include accountability questions 
and support reporting and analysing data, ensuring it is routinely disaggregated by age, sex and disability.  

Collective accountability data and analysis: With cooperation from partners on sharing and agreement on common 
data fields, strive to analyse datasets from agency-specific and collective feedback mechanisms, assessments, and 
monitoring and evaluations, to understand broader needs and priorities, and document the impact of programme 
realignment in response to community feedback. The coordinator/co-leads will upload reports, assessments, 
communication content for communities, meeting minutes and other relevant information suggested by members to a 
shared online drive or to HumanitarianReponse.info to promote dissemination and transparency, and to make all 
documents and products as accessible as possible to all response stakeholders. 


